Congress of the United States

Washington, DC 20510

May 10, 2022

David M. Solomon Chairman and CEO Goldman, Sachs & Co. 200 West Street, 29th Floor New York, NY 10282

Dear Mr. Solomon,

We are writing today regarding your business dealings with Russian debt in the secondary market, which have the potential to undermine U.S. sanctions and fund Russia's human rights abuses in Ukraine. Recent reports found that banks including Goldman Sachs and JP Morgan Chase are trading debt securities previously issued by the Russian government and Russian corporations, exploiting a "loophole" in the Biden Administration's sanctions on Russia.¹ We are seeking information on how your dealings could benefit Putin's regime and how your institution may be profiting off of Russia's invasion of Ukraine.

After Russia's unprovoked and unjustifiable invasion of Ukraine, the U.S. Treasury Department's Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC) imposed unprecedented sanctions against Russia in an effort to "fundamentally imperil Russia's ability to raise capital key to its acts of aggression."² The international community has similarly stepped up efforts to wage a "maximum pressure" campaign on Putin's regime to end its aggression in Ukraine, freezing Russian foreign exchange reserves and limiting imports of Russian oil.³ These measures have succeeded in squeezing Russia's economy and its access to funds.⁴

However, despite these measures, the volume of Russian corporate-debt trades is at a two-year high, doubling the average daily value of trades from the same time frame in 2020. From February 24, 2022 to April 7, 2022, Russian sovereign debt traded at a volume of \$7 billion, a 35% increase from the year before.⁵ Major financial institutions are getting in on the action of the

¹ CNN Business, "Banks are making big money off of Russian debt," Nicole Goodkind, April 11, 2022, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2022/04/09/investing/russia-debt-wall-street-billions/index.html</u>.

² U.S. Department of the Treasury, "U.S. Treasury Announces Unprecedented & Expansive Sanctions Against Russia, Imposing Swift and Severe Economic Costs," press release, February 24, 2022, <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0608</u>.

³ Politico, "The West Has Declared Financial War on Russia. Is It Prepared for the Consequences?" Julia Friedlander, March 8, 2022, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2022/03/08/west-gamble-financial-war-russia-00015156</u>.

⁴ CNBC, "Russia's economy is beginning to crack as economists forecast sharp contractions," Elliot Smith, April 4, 2022, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2022/04/04/russias-economy-is-beginning-to-crack-as-economists-forecast-sharp-contractions.html.</u>

⁵ CNN Business, "Banks are making big money off of Russian debt," Nicole Goodkind, April 11, 2022, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2022/04/09/investing/russia-debt-wall-street-billions/index.html</u>.

flailing Russian economy,⁶ trading "dirt-cheap Russian government or corporate bonds along with credit-default swaps, [...] insurance on the potential default of a borrowers."⁷ JP Morgan and Goldman Sachs, both of which won plaudits for winding down their operations in Russia,⁸ have engaged in the sales and trades of Russian debt on the secondary market, "pouncing on Russia's cheap corporate debt" to profit off of the war.⁹ Your institution, Goldman Sachs, is "acting as a broker between Moscow's creditors and U.S. investors, pitching clients on the opportunity to take advantage of Russia's war-crippled economy by buying its debt securities low now and selling them high later."¹⁰ Goldman Sachs is "buying up masses of Russian debt at depressed prices and then churning them over to American hedge funds," potentially earning a significant profit.¹¹ Goldman Sachs' actions also provide political cover for financial institutions seeking to profit from the war without facing scrutiny and reputational damage, allowing the sellers to keep their identities anonymous and even reportedly encouraging hesitant investors to profit in secret by using their personal accounts.¹²

JP Morgan has similarly taken advantage of the war in Ukraine by brokering deals for private Russian corporations with ties to the Russian government.¹³ JP Morgan reported having traded approximately \$200 million of Russian and Ukraine corporate debt in March 2022,¹⁴ acting as "middlemen" for clients looking to purchase Russian-tied debt.¹⁵ On March 4, 2022, as Russia was invading Ukraine, JP Morgan recommended investors "boost holdings of Russian-linked debt" to profit after the invasion ends, and issued a report recommending that clients purchase

⁶ Bloomberg, "Sanctions Prove No Obstacle to Russian Debt Trading," Laura Benitez, March 30, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-30/russia-bond-trading-at-a-two-year-high-despite-all-thehurdles; NBC News, "How Goldman Sachs profits from war in Ukraine, loophole in sanctions," Jonathan Allen, Stephanie Ruhle, and Charlie Herman, March 10, 2022, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/goldmansachs-profits-ukraine-war-loophole-sanctions-rcna19584.

⁷ CNN Business, "Banks are making big money off of Russian debt," Nicole Goodkind, April 11, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/04/09/investing/russia-debt-wall-street-billions/index.html.

⁸ New York Times, "Wall Street Joins the Unbanking of Russia," Andrew Ross Sorkin, Jason Karaian, Sarah Kessler, Stephen Gandel, Michael J. de la Merced, Lauren Hirsch and Ephrat Livni, March 11, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/11/business/dealbook/wall-street-russia-goldman-jpmorgan.html.

⁹ Bloomberg, "Wall Street Is Pouncing on Russia's Cheap Corporate Debt," Laura Benitez, Sridhar Natarajan, and Katia Porzecanski, March 3, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-03/wall-street-is-alreadypouncing-on-russia-s-cheap-corporate-debt.

¹⁰ NBC News, "How Goldman Sachs profits from war in Ukraine, loophole in sanctions," Jonathan Allen, Stephanie Ruhle, and Charlie Herman, March 10, 2022, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/goldman-sachsprofits-ukraine-war-loophole-sanctions-rcna19584.

¹¹ The Street, "This Big Wall Street Bank Knows How to Bypass Russian Sanctions," Riley Gutiérrez McDermid, March 22, 2022, https://www.thestreet.com/markets/goldman-sachs-bypass-russian-regulations.

¹² NBC News, "How Goldman Sachs profits from war in Ukraine, loophole in sanctions," Jonathan Allen, Stephanie Ruhle, and Charlie Herman, March 10, 2022, https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/goldman-sachsprofits-ukraine-war-loophole-sanctions-rcna19584.

¹³ Bloomberg, "Elizabeth Warren Says Wall Street 'Undermining' Russia Sanctions," Hannah Levitt, March 4, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-05/elizabeth-warren-says-wall-street-undermining-russiasanctions.

¹⁴ Bloomberg, "Wall Street Is Pouncing on Russia's Cheap Corporate Debt," Laura Benitez, Sridhar Natarajan, and Katia Porzecanski, March 3, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-03/wall-street-is-alreadypouncing-on-russia-s-cheap-corporate-debt. ¹⁵ CNN Business, "Banks are making big money off of Russian debt," Nicole Goodkind, April 11, 2022,

https://www.cnn.com/2022/04/09/investing/russia-debt-wall-street-billions/index.html.

Russian corporate bonds.¹⁶ JP Morgan strategists cited oil and gas company Lukoil and steel producers, Novolipetsk Steel and Magnitogorsk Iron & Steel Works as strong "recovery play[s]" and pushed investors to purchase debt in these companies, even as investors sought to divest themselves from Russia for risk, reputational, and moral reasons.¹⁷

This maneuvering is legal under the sanctions put forward by the U.S. Treasury because trading in the secondary markets is not prohibited so long as counterparties to the transactions are not sanctioned entities, and so long as the Russian sovereign debt being traded was issued prior to March 1, 2022.¹⁸ However, it may undermine the work of the U.S. Treasury and the international community seeking to hold Putin to account.¹⁹ To ensure that your company's actions are not prolonging this inhumane attack and undermining U.S. interests abroad, we ask for answers to the following questions no later than May 24, 2022:

- 1. What kinds of trades and investments in Russian debt has Goldman Sachs facilitated since the start of the Russian invasion of Ukraine on February 24, 2022?
- 2. Please list the total value of these trades, broken down by type of trade.
- 3. What is the total value of Goldman Sachs' profits for all trades in Russian debt since February 24, 2022?
- 4. Please list all clients involved in trades of Russian government and corporate debt since February 24, 2022, including the data and type of trade, the amount of the trade, and the client's profit from the trade.
- 5. Has Goldman Sachs recommended or advised clients that they could maintain their anonymity in these trades, or have they facilitated efforts to do so?
- 6. How does Goldman Sachs ensure that its trades and its clients trades involving Russian debt are compliant with the U.S. sanctions regime?
- 7. Are you reporting the identity of any of your clients that are involved in trades of Russian debt to OFAC or other regulators?

¹⁶ Bloomberg, "Elizabeth Warren Says Wall Street 'Undermining' Russia Sanctions," Hannah Levitt, March 4, 2022, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-05/elizabeth-warren-says-wall-street-undermining-russia-sanctions;</u> NBC News, "How Goldman Sachs profits from war in Ukraine, loophole in sanctions," Jonathan Allen, Stephanie Ruhle, and Charlie Herman, March 10, 2022, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/goldman-sachs-profits-ukraine-war-loophole-sanctions-rcna19584</u>.

¹⁷ Bloomberg, "JPMorgan Analysts Tout Russian Company Debt 'Recovery Play," Laura Benitez, March 4, 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-04/jpmorgan-touts-distressed-russian-company-debt-recoveryplay.

¹⁸ U.S. Department of Treasury, Frequently Asked Questions, Russian Harmful Foreign Activities Sanctions, March 2, 2022, <u>https://home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/financial-sanctions/faqs/1005</u>.

¹⁹ Bloomberg, "Elizabeth Warren Says Wall Street 'Undermining' Russia Sanctions," Hannah Levitt, March 4, 2022, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-05/elizabeth-warren-says-wall-street-undermining-russia-sanctions</u>.

Sincerely,

Sincerely,

ligalutha

Elizabeth Warren United States Senator

Kate Port

Katie Porter Member of Congress

Congress of the United States

Washington, DC 20510

May 10, 2022

Jamie Dimon Chairman and CEO J.P. Morgan Chase & co 390 Madison Avenue New York, NY 10017

Dear Mr. Dimon,

We are writing today regarding your business dealings with Russian debt in the secondary market, which have the potential to undermine U.S. sanctions and fund Russia's human rights abuses in Ukraine. Recent reports found that banks including Goldman Sachs and JP Morgan Chase are trading debt securities previously issued by the Russian government and Russian corporations, exploiting a "loophole" in the Biden Administration's sanctions on Russia.¹ We are seeking information on how your dealings could benefit Putin's regime and how your institution may be profiting off of Russia's invasion of Ukraine.

After Russia's unprovoked and unjustifiable invasion of Ukraine, the U.S. Treasury Department's Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC) imposed unprecedented sanctions against Russia in an effort to "fundamentally imperil Russia's ability to raise capital key to its acts of aggression."² The international community has similarly stepped up efforts to wage a "maximum pressure" campaign on Putin's regime to end its aggression in Ukraine, freezing Russian foreign exchange reserves and limiting imports of Russian oil.³ These measures have succeeded in squeezing Russia's economy and its access to funds.⁴

However, despite these measures, the volume of Russian corporate-debt trades is at a two-year high, doubling the average daily value of trades from the same time frame in 2020. From February 24, 2022 to April 7, 2022, Russian sovereign debt traded at a volume of \$7 billion, a 35% increase from the year before.⁵ Major financial institutions are getting in on the action of the

¹ CNN Business, "Banks are making big money off of Russian debt," Nicole Goodkind, April 11, 2022, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2022/04/09/investing/russia-debt-wall-street-billions/index.html</u>.

² U.S. Department of the Treasury, "U.S. Treasury Announces Unprecedented & Expansive Sanctions Against Russia, Imposing Swift and Severe Economic Costs," press release, February 24, 2022, <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0608</u>.

³ Politico, "The West Has Declared Financial War on Russia. Is It Prepared for the Consequences?" Julia Friedlander, March 8, 2022, <u>https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2022/03/08/west-gamble-financial-war-russia-00015156</u>.

⁴ CNBC, "Russia's economy is beginning to crack as economists forecast sharp contractions," Elliot Smith, April 4, 2022, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2022/04/04/russias-economy-is-beginning-to-crack-as-economists-forecast-sharp-contractions.html.</u>

⁵ CNN Business, "Banks are making big money off of Russian debt," Nicole Goodkind, April 11, 2022, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2022/04/09/investing/russia-debt-wall-street-billions/index.html</u>.

flailing Russian economy,⁶ trading "dirt-cheap Russian government or corporate bonds along with credit-default swaps, [...] insurance on the potential default of a borrowers."⁷ JP Morgan and Goldman Sachs, both of which won plaudits for winding down their operations in Russia,⁸ have engaged in the sales and trades of Russian debt on the secondary market, "pouncing on Russia's cheap corporate debt" to profit off of the war.⁹

Your institution, JP Morgan, has taken advantage of the war in Ukraine by brokering deals for private Russian corporations with ties to the Russian government.¹⁰ JP Morgan reported having traded approximately \$200 million of Russian and Ukraine corporate debt in March 2022,¹¹ acting as "middlemen" for clients looking to purchase Russian-tied debt.¹² On March 4, 2022, as Russia was invading Ukraine, JP Morgan recommended investors "boost holdings of Russian-linked debt" to profit after the invasion ends, and issued a report recommending that clients purchase Russian corporate bonds.¹³ JP Morgan strategists cited oil and gas company Lukoil and steel producers, Novolipetsk Steel and Magnitogorsk Iron & Steel Works as strong "recovery play[s]" and pushed investors to purchase debt in these companies, even as investors sought to divest themselves from Russia for risk, reputational, and moral reasons.¹⁴

Goldman Sachs similarly found ways to profit off the crisis, "acting as a broker between Moscow's creditors and U.S. investors, pitching clients on the opportunity to take advantage of Russia's war-crippled economy by buying its debt securities low now and selling them high

⁶ Bloomberg, "Sanctions Prove No Obstacle to Russian Debt Trading," Laura Benitez, March 30, 2022, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-30/russia-bond-trading-at-a-two-year-high-despite-all-the-hurdles;</u> NBC News, "How Goldman Sachs profits from war in Ukraine, loophole in sanctions," Jonathan Allen, Stephanie Ruhle, and Charlie Herman, March 10, 2022, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/goldman-sachs-profits-ukraine-war-loophole-sanctions-rcna19584</u>.

⁷ CNN Business, "Banks are making big money off of Russian debt," Nicole Goodkind, April 11, 2022, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2022/04/09/investing/russia-debt-wall-street-billions/index.html</u>.

⁸ New York Times, "Wall Street Joins the Unbanking of Russia," Andrew Ross Sorkin, Jason Karaian, Sarah Kessler, Stephen Gandel, Michael J. de la Merced, Lauren Hirsch and Ephrat Livni, March 11, 2022, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/11/business/dealbook/wall-street-russia-goldman-jpmorgan.html</u>.

⁹ Bloomberg, "Wall Street Is Pouncing on Russia's Cheap Corporate Debt," Laura Benitez, Sridhar Natarajan, and Katia Porzecanski, March 3, 2022, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-03/wall-street-is-already-pouncing-on-russia-s-cheap-corporate-debt</u>.

¹⁰ Bloomberg, "Elizabeth Warren Says Wall Street 'Undermining' Russia Sanctions," Hannah Levitt, March 4, 2022, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-05/elizabeth-warren-says-wall-street-undermining-russia-sanctions</u>.

¹¹ Bloomberg, "Wall Street Is Pouncing on Russia's Cheap Corporate Debt," Laura Benitez, Sridhar Natarajan, and Katia Porzecanski, March 3, 2022, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-03/wall-street-is-already-pouncing-on-russia-s-cheap-corporate-debt</u>.

¹² CNN Business, "Banks are making big money off of Russian debt," Nicole Goodkind, April 11, 2022, https://www.cnn.com/2022/04/09/investing/russia-debt-wall-street-billions/index.html.

¹³ Bloomberg, "Elizabeth Warren Says Wall Street 'Undermining' Russia Sanctions," Hannah Levitt, March 4, 2022, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-05/elizabeth-warren-says-wall-street-undermining-russia-sanctions;</u> NBC News, "How Goldman Sachs profits from war in Ukraine, loophole in sanctions," Jonathan Allen, Stephanie Ruhle, and Charlie Herman, March 10, 2022, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/goldman-sachs-profits-ukraine-war-loophole-sanctions-rcna19584</u>.

¹⁴ Bloomberg, "JPMorgan Analysts Tout Russian Company Debt 'Recovery Play,'" Laura Benitez, March 4, 2022, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-04/jpmorgan-touts-distressed-russian-company-debt-recovery-play</u>.

later."¹⁵ Goldman Sachs is "buying up masses of Russian debt at depressed prices and then churning them over to American hedge funds," potentially earning a significant profit. ¹⁶ Goldman Sachs' actions also provide political cover for financial institutions seeking to profit from the war without facing scrutiny and reputational damage, allowing the sellers to keep their identities anonymous and even reportedly encouraging hesitant investors to profit in secret by using their personal accounts.¹⁷

This maneuvering is legal under the sanctions put forward by the U.S. Treasury because trading in the secondary markets is not prohibited so long as counterparties to the transactions are not sanctioned entities, and so long as the Russian sovereign debt being traded was issued prior to March 1, 2022.¹⁸ However, it may undermine the work of the U.S. Treasury and the international community seeking to hold Putin to account.¹⁹ To ensure that your company's actions are not prolonging this inhumane attack and undermining U.S. interests abroad, we ask for answers to the following questions no later than May 24, 2022:

- 1. What kinds of trades and investments in Russian debt has JP Morgan facilitated since the start of the Russian invasion of Ukraine on February 24, 2022?
- 2. Please list the total value of these trades, broken down by type of trade.
- 3. What is the total value of JP Morgan's profits for all trades in Russian debt since February 24, 2022?
- 4. Please list all clients involved in trades of Russian government and corporate debt since February 24, 2022, including the data and type of trade, the amount of the trade, and the client's profit from the trade.
- 5. Has JP Morgan recommended or advised clients that they could maintain their anonymity in these trades, or have they facilitated efforts to do so?
- 6. How does JP Morgan ensure that its trades and its clients trades involving Russian debt are compliant with the U.S. sanctions regime?

¹⁵ NBC News, "How Goldman Sachs profits from war in Ukraine, loophole in sanctions," Jonathan Allen, Stephanie Ruhle, and Charlie Herman, March 10, 2022, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/goldman-sachs-profits-ukraine-war-loophole-sanctions-rcna19584</u>.

¹⁶ The Street, "This Big Wall Street Bank Knows How to Bypass Russian Sanctions," Riley Gutiérrez McDermid, March 22, 2022, <u>https://www.thestreet.com/markets/goldman-sachs-bypass-russian-regulations</u>.

¹⁷ NBC News, "How Goldman Sachs profits from war in Ukraine, loophole in sanctions," Jonathan Allen, Stephanie Ruhle, and Charlie Herman, March 10, 2022, <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/politics/politics-news/goldman-sachs-profits-ukraine-war-loophole-sanctions-rcna19584</u>.

¹⁸ U.S. Department of Treasury, Frequently Asked Questions, Russian Harmful Foreign Activities Sanctions, March 2, 2022, <u>https://home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/financial-sanctions/faqs/1005</u>.

¹⁹ Bloomberg, "Elizabeth Warren Says Wall Street 'Undermining' Russia Sanctions," Hannah Levitt, March 4, 2022, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-03-05/elizabeth-warren-says-wall-street-undermining-russia-sanctions</u>.

7. Are you reporting the identity of any of your clients that are involved in trades of Russian debt to OFAC or other regulators?

Sincerely,

Sincerely,

ligabeth

Elizabeth Warren United States Senator

ate Porte

Katie Porter Member of Congress